Open Letter to Entomological Society of America and Royal Entomological Society (London).

Dear Colleagues,

As many of you know, several collaborators and I have been developing new pest and disease control approaches involving biotechnology. One uses transgenic pink bollworm (Pectinophora gossypiella) with conditional lethal genes to supplement the radiation-based Sterile Insect Technique for population eradication. The other is symbiotic control using symbionts to displace pathogens to protect plants from disease. The latter approach is now being pursued by several groups for specific diseases including Citrus Variegated Chlorosis in Brazil, Rice Stripe Virus in Korea, Grape Yellows in Europe and Pierce’s disease here in California. There is also some interest in using this approach to protect sugar cane in Australia (Fiji disease) and Thailand. 
The transgenic pink bollworm and paratransgenic sharpshooter (transgenic symbionts carried by glassy-winged sharpshooter, Homalodisca vitripennis) approaches both encountered non-science-based regulatory road-blocks. Also it became clear that several respected colleagues not involved with these projects do not desire them to be successful for reasons that are fairly difficult to pin down. Usually the objections take the form of requests for risk assessment studies that appear to go on forever, like trying to prove a negative. 

The projects mentioned above involve minor markets. The pink bollworm project, for example, only affects the cotton industries in far western Texas and southern New Mexico, all of Arizona, two counties in southeastern California and the northern two states of Mexico, Sonora and Chihuahua. 

Symbiotic control of the strain of Xylella fastidiosa causing Pierce’s disease in southern California may be unsuitable for application elsewhere because the candidate symbiont was isolated from the local disease cycle and may only be compatible with local conditions. It is after all a biologically-based control method. 
Funding for projects that involve local markets is always difficult to obtain unless there is significant and continuing economic threat or damage involved. 

As seen recently in Africa and Europe, trade embargoes are a weapon used by governments and other advocates against the use of transgenic corn for cattle feed or human consumption, again without a scientific basis according to some. I don’t wish to add to this debate, but merely acknowledge that it is happening. 
Partly in response to the regulatory log-jam over biotechnology, we developed the “Daegu Protocol,” which is a guide to developing newer technologies for pest and disease problems that have no satisfactory solution. The Daegu Protocol was developed at an international conference (International Congress of Insect Biotechnology and Industry, Daegu, Korea, 19-24 August 2007), for the purpose of refocusing attention on the pest and disease problems where they belong. 
The first use of Daegu Protocol is planned in connection with developing biotechnology tools for control of desert locust, Schistocerca gregaria, in North Africa. This problem and this venue were not selected by anyone. Instead, the initiative is in response to a call for help from colleagues in Morocco. 

A meeting is planned for 1-4 July 2008 in Rabat, Morocco to address the question, “can biotechnology provide new tools for locust control?”  Talks will be given that characterize the locust problem, discuss some current biotechnology applications ongoing and then foster interactions between non-locust scientists and the numerous field workers from North Africa who would be crucial to provide field testing sites and logistics for future applications. 

This letter is not a call for papers to be presented at the meeting. The format of the meeting is tight due to the size of the meeting facilities and the very specific agenda and purpose. We are not meeting to discuss or study something; we intend to put in place the connections and people to develop technology that can be applied to this problem.  

Although the logistics for this meeting are not compatible with large attendance (simultaneous translation in English and French is required), we do hope to make the results available to entomologist everywhere and we definitely plan to put this issue at the top of every international entomology meeting into the future; that would include the European Congress of Entomology and the next Congress of Entomology after Durban, South Africa next July. 
For further information, contact a member of the Locust Committee. See:  http://biopesticide.ucr.edu. 

Thomas A. Miller

